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Texas Motorcycle Safety Coalition Meeting Minutes 
April 25, 2019
Texas A&M Transportation Institute 
TTI Headquarters Building, Room 2101 and 2103 
10:00 am - 3:00 pm

Highlights
· Opening Remarks and New Member Introduction
· 2019 Forum Review and Evaluation and 2020 Forum Dates
· Motorcycle Training and TDLR Update
· TxDOT Update
· TMSC Bylaws and Upcoming Meetings
· Motorcycle Strategic Action Plan 2016-21 Review; SAP Countermeasures and TMSC
· Open Discussion and Adjournment 
Opening Remarks and New Member Introduction
TMSC President Chris Beireis opened the meeting and invited everyone present to introduce themselves. 
2019 Forum Review and Evaluation and 2020 Forum Dates

Cody Stewart reviewed the change in this year’s Forum location and day of week (Saturday instead of last year’s Thursday, Kerrville instead of Austin).  The total attendance this year was 95, compared to 53 in 2018, with particular increases in the number of riders and club members attending.  Several of this year’s attendees commented that they had never before heard of the Forum, were glad they could attend, and were planning to attend again next year.

Meeting attendees agreed that Kerrville was a good location for the Forum and that Saturday is a workable day for most people who would interested in attending. The biggest challenge for next year’s Forum may be getting the word out so that more people who might be interested have a chance to hear about it.  As soon as a date is identified for the 2020 Forum, TTI will generate a save-the-date card that can be distributed at motorcycle events and other venues.  Chris Beireis suggested that ROT Rally, Lone Star Rally, and the International Motorcycle Show would be good places to distribute that information.

John Young suggested recruiting family members of motorcycle riders who have been hurt or killed to share their stories.  Jude added that short video testimonials might be a good way to present those stories at the Forum.  Cody asked the attendees if a victim-impact panel would be useful to motorcyclists as an audience.  Cathy Brooks said it depends on the types of crashes and causes that are being discussed, and who the primary audience would be.  Mona Lisa Zertuche suggested also including some positive stories that demonstrate good practices and outcomes, along with the more tragic/cautionary stories.

Chris Beireis asked the TDLR attendees if a victim impact video might be included with driver education curricula. Carla James of TDLR said that they would be willing to discuss that idea.

The group discussed potential dates for the 2020 Forum.  February 29, March 7, March 14, and March 21 were all considered good possibilities.

Motorcycle Training and TDLR Update

Mike Arismendez and Carla James provided an update on the bills concerning the potential move of the Motorcycle Safety Program from DPS to TDLR.  There was a little bit of discussion of the issue last week, and they anticipate that it may be discussed in the committees again next week.  Likely SB 616 will go forward, and the House Bill will be dormant. 

If the bill goes forward and the program is moved to TDLR; that happens in this session, the law will go into effect in 2020.  TDLR will establish an advisory board of motorcycle safety experts to provide input to the design of the program; a call will go out for applications to sit on that board.  Currently there is no funding mechanism for the advisory board, so people serving on it will have to serve on a volunteer basis, but it will be a key component of the program.  The bill also has TDLR working with TEEX and TTI on grants for driver education & outreach.  TDLR recently met with Senator Watson’s office, DPS and TTI to ensure that the bill was a good one and should be moved forward.  A question was asked about the size of the advisory board (nine vs eleven members), with the concern that the higher number might be necessary in order to include representation from all of the stakeholder groups (law enforcement, motorcycle instructors, motorcycle dealers, advocates, etc.).  So far, there hasn’t been much discussion on the size of the advisory board, other than the need to have one; it may start with one number of people specified in the law and change in a future session as needs dictate.

A question was raised about the probability that the Sunset Commission’s recommendations will be enacted into law (i.e., that the bill will pass).  While there are no absolute guarantees in the legislative process, it is looking very likely that it will, and that the motorcycle training program portion will go forward as planned with a move from DPS to TDLR.

John Young commented that the potential move of the motorcycle safety program from DPS to TDLR should be a very positive change.  While there are some details in the bill that will probably need to be fixed or tweaked in future legislative sessions, the fact that the change is happening at all is a major step. Jude asked if John knows how many loaned-out training bikes the program will be getting back from sponsors; John answered that the bill includes the provision for sponsors to purchase the training bikes they have if they choose.  There will have to be discussions between DPS and the stakeholders concerning the disposition of other property funded under the DPS program.

Is there some conversation regarding sponsors being able to purchase DPS-loaned bikes without having to return them to a central collection point beforehand?  John answered that the hope is that the commission will be able to send representatives out to individual areas to evaluate the sale costs of loaned motorcycles, arrange with sponsors who want to purchase some or all of their loaned motorcycles, and retrieve the non-purchased motorcycles.
TxDOT Update

Lisa Johnson, TxDOT, could not attend today, so Mike Manser of TTI provided an update on the Motorcycle Safety Outreach project for the coming year.  The project typically includes 16 outreach events per year, 4 TMSC meetings, the Motorcycle Safety Forum, and production and distribution of outreach materials.  For several years, it also included the production and distribution of “Look Twice” yard signs.  The project’s budget is approximately the same each year, only increased a few percent each year to cover salary increases, rising fees for some outreach events, and similar cost increases.  However, TxDOT has requested a budget cut-back of about 9 percent for this project for FY2020.  

To compensate for the budget reduction, the yard signs were cut from the FY2020 budget (but TTI and TxDOT are now looking for a way to add at least some signs back in to the budget).  One difficulty with the yard signs is storing them after they are printed and before they are distributed by the clubs and TSS’s; a temporary holding site has to be identified before they are parceled out to different areas. The other cut to the budget is a reduction in the number of events, from 16 to 10; while the reduction in events is unfortunate, it will allow TTI to focus outreach efforts on the events that reach the largest number of people.  

Social media is also a powerful tool for outreach, and TTI will continue to reach out through the Look Learn Live social media channels.  Content ideas for social media and/or for the Look learn Live website can go directly to Michelle Canton (m-canton@tti.tamu.edu) or through the contact link on http://LookLearnLive.org.

Mike did not have all of the information yet for other motorcycle-safety projects that are being funded through TxDOT’s Traffic Safety Grants for FY2020, but Lisa will likely be able to provide those details at the next TMSC meeting.

TMSC Bylaws and Upcoming Meetings

Mike Manser distributed a handout that outlines the bylaws and organization of the TMSC.  These were developed in 2008 and last reviewed in 2014.  Mike asked the meeting attendees to review the bylaws at home (the document will also be uploaded to LookLearnLive.org) and start thinking about what to keep and what to update.  We will discuss these at the next meeting, and TMSC members will vote on what the updated bylaws and organization should include.
Motorcycle Strategic Action Plan 2016-21 Review; SAP Countermeasures and TMSC
Laura Higgins gave a brief review of the Texas Strategic Action Plan (SAP) for Motorcycles for 2016-2021, which is available at the LookLearnLive website at https://www.looklearnlive.org/texas-strategic-action-plans-for-motorcycles/.  The attendees then discussed the 14 countermeasures included in the SAP and identified the countermeasures for which the Coalition could potentially play a leadership or partnership role.  These included the following:

· Educate riders on gear use, including conspicuity;

· Continue in-depth analysis of crash data to identify crash causation factors (partnering with TTI, with the TMSC helping to educate other riders on the results);

·  Communicate rider responsibility (i.e., not speeding, appropriate following distance, lane placement); 
· Improve rider coach recruiting/training process and conduct a quality control of sponsors (partnering with the state’s motorcycle training program); 

· Develop Texas-specific motorcycle safety materials on driving under the influence (partnering with TTI and/or other agencies developing outreach materials); 

· Study reasons why riders do not obtain an M-class license (partnering with TTI/research agencies); 

· Incorporate motorcycle-specific DUI/DWI messages into all current impaired driving campaign materials and law enforcement activities (partnering with TTI and/or other agencies developing outreach materials); and

· Encourage the use of motorcycle-specific warning signs in construction zones and locations where road conditions could impact motorcycle operation (partnering with TTI/TxDOT).

Each attendee then used a scoring sheet to rank their top three countermeasures from this list.  The results of the rankings will be used to select one or more countermeasures for which the Coalition will begin to develop an action plan.
Open Discussion and Adjournment
Cathy Brooks asked about one of the changes in the motorcycle safety bill allowing “institutions of higher education” to receive money for education/outreach activities.  Answer: This was to clarify the language allowing institutions like TTI (and/or other institutions of higher education) to help with the education/outreach to encourage more motorcycle riders to get trained. An institution of higher education may apply for grant funding to perform this type of work.

Mike Manser mentioned the advisory board that is proposed for the motorcycle safety program in the current version of the senate bill.  The board will likely have a strong voice in determining the direction of the motorcycle training program if it moves to TDLR; having interested and knowledgable members will be important.  While there is currently not a designated seat for the TMSC on the advisory board, there might be some eligible people who are in the TMSC and who might want to consider applying to be on the board once applications start being accepted.

John Young made a few more comments on the expected move of the motorcycle safety program from DPS to TDLR; his hope is that the program will move over to its new home retaining all of its current strengths while becoming more efficient and effective due to being a better fit with TDLR’s mission and priorities.  The Coalition has an important role to play, and in fact is a big part of the reason that the advocacy portion of the program is moving to TTI.  The Coalition is now involved in this huge part of the statewide motorcycle safety effort.  He suggested that maybe some future Coalition meetings could move around to different areas of the state to involve motorcycle riders in all parts of the state; maybe four quarterly meetings in four regions of the state.  Mike Manser suggested that WebEx could be also be used to involve people from all over the state.  John Young followed up by saying that we have a strong core group in the Coalition that regularly attends, and we want to keep and encourage that type of ongoing involvement.  With meetings held in major metropolitan areas around the state, we could also add many more members and benefit from their input.  Bruce Raymond suggested looking into getting the Forum certified as continuing education credits for state employees to encourage/facilitate more of them to attend.

The meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.
